College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee Meeting

February 25, 2002

Revised

Present:  Janet Schottel, chair; Kathy Burleson, Leslie Schiff, Jane Phillips, Kathie Peterson, Anne Pusey, Tom Soulen, Stu Goldstein, John Anderson, Margaret Chen, Kathy Ball

The revised minutes of the February 11 meeting were approved. 

Old business.

a.  Cross-listing and multiple designators--continued discussion.  John Anderson reported that if information is properly entered into the ECIS system, there probably will not be a need for cross-listing, since all pertinent information should be included.  Stu Goldstein asked how remuneration for teaching is made.  Is it based on faculty effort or the designator itself?  Departments see very little of the tuition dollar since it goes to the college.  Thereafter monies are distributed at the Dean’s discretion to cover salaries for faculty and teaching assistants, equipment and supplies.  Janet Schottel mentioned that another problem is how the financial pie is distributed between colleges.  For example if we share a course with IT, part of the tuition distribution depends on which designator students use in registration.  Seventy five percent apparently goes to the designator and 25% to the student’s college.  

Janet stated that the reasons currently used to justify cross-listing may no longer be valid.  Jane Phillips added that the major reason for their use is so that students can find courses during registration.  John Anderson reported that he gets many email messages from students asking what they should do if the registration slots attributed to a designator are full.  Leslie Schiff stated that links between designators would be helpful.  If a Micro student tries to register for a course monitored by both Microbiology and Biology, a logical solution would be to send the student to the other site.   Kathie Peterson stated that she has reservations about using links because so much information would have to be supplied.  She stated that even CBS students aren’t always aware of how CBS is structured and students in other colleges would have even less of a clue.  Jane Phillips suggested that perhaps the introductory and core courses remain with the Biol designator and the more advanced courses could have a departmental designation.   John Anderson mentioned that multiple grade reports and the various catalog entries  need to match for cross-listed courses.   It’s a big headache!

Members discussed the advisability of determining our own philosophy concerning cross-listing or attempting to bring in other collegiate units to the discussion.  The consensus was that we should move forward as a college on the issue.  The committee decided that we should concentrate on undergraduate courses (1xxx-5xxx).  A suggestion was made to use the Biol designator for the 1xxx level courses plus those designated as organismal and  “core” courses for the CBS Biology major.  Stu Goldstein wondered where Animal Physiology and the Animal Lab belong since they no longer belong to a department. 

Members next looked at the models proposed by Janet Schottel several years ago.  Model A suggests that the Biol designator be used for the introductory level General Biology courses and other biology courses that are not discipline-specific.  All discipline-specific courses would use appropriate departmental designators.  This is considered to be the “stripped down” model. 

 Model B suggests that the Biol designator be used for the intro General Biology courses, for others that are not discipline-specific and the 2xxx and 3xxx courses required for CBS majors.  Discipline-specific designators would be used for departmental courses including those courses for non-majors at the 1xxx-3xxx level and all courses 4xxx and higher.  

Model C suggests that the Biol designator be used for the intro General Biology courses, for other Biology courses that are not discipline-specific and all courses required for CBS majors regardless of level.  Discipline-specific designators would be used for departmental courses. 

Stu mentioned that he likes the Biol designator because it signals the version of the course that we want our students to have e.g. Biol for an appropriate Genetics course (rather than GCD).  Leslie Schiff pointed out that we currently have many courses in the Biol designator.  For curriculum development, departmental ownership is an important issue.  Stu added that the use of the Biol designator does not imply that the course isn’t owned by a specific department e.g. General Botany as Biol 2022 probably belongs to Plant Biology.  John mentioned that a collegiate compact having Animal Physiology monitored by GCD ends at the end of spring semester.  It remains to be seen who will be responsible after that.  Janet Schottel offered to revise these models and bring them back to us for further discussion.  Kathie Peterson reported that currently we do not have a large number of cross-listed courses, but it is currently possible for individuals to cross-list our courses without our knowledge.  For example Phil Regal’s Visions of Nature was cross-listed with CSCL (Cultural Studies  & Comparative Literature) and although Phil was probably aware of the fact,  Kathie and Student Services personnel were not.  Another example is Bill Cunningham’s environment course which is cross-listed with ES (Environmental Science).  Janet asked Kathie Peterson and department representatives to look at their cross-listed courses and bring this information to the next meeting.

b.  Update on graduation rate discussion.  Janet distributed  a memo based on the responses she had received to her previous draft.  Janet directed everyone’s attention to item #2.  Students need to be able to get on track before they meet with an advisor since fall sophomore registration is required before they have an assigned advisor.  Kathie Peterson reported that all students are provided with a 4 year plan during their freshman year.  Leslie agreed that Student Services needs to set up the skeleton of the plan since she can handle only the scheduling of Microbiology courses.  Stu added that the job of the faculty advisor is geared to talking about career options, etc.  Faculty simply don’t have the expertise to do the scheduling plan.  Leslie stated that all of the Micro students funnel through her.  When she sends a student to a faculty advisor, the student needs to have the four year plan in hand.  Kathie reported that course availability is rarely a problem except for a preparatory chemistry course.  Students have to get on track immediately or take summer courses if they want to graduate in four years in Biochemistry, for example.  They also need to know when to take Physics to be ready for the MCAT exam.   A major problem is that student numbers are increasing; the number of Student Service staff members is not.  

Kathie Peterson stated that faculty members do not have to feel guilty about not being aware of specific scheduling plans.  Students are not having problems with a timely graduation rate because of a lack of a good plan.  There are many reasons for this including working at a job for too many hours per week, lacking  a feeling of community, needing encouragement or other opportunities.  Janet stated that her advisees are not asking her about coursework.  Rather they want information about internships, whether or not a W on a transcript will be a problem, etc.  Members agreed that the text of #3 should read “Once a major is declared, the student will meet with the DUGS or other faculty advisor in the major department to review the program plan  (that they have already developed with Student Services) for the next three years.  Kathie stated that students get behind schedule when they take classes that fit their schedule rather than what is appropriate for progression.  

Members were directed to item #6 concerning what happens when students get behind schedule.  Janet asked how exceptions would be dealt with in terms of consistency.  She suggested that one or two staff members could probably screen these and approve 99% of them.  Peculiar exceptions could go to the Scholastics Committee.  This will also place responsibility for a solution in the student’s hands.  With regard to the list of exceptions, Kathie mentioned that financial need will be the trickiest one to handle.  All students feel that they have to work a specific number of hours.  Jane wondered how one could change “financial need” to preclude new cars, a substantial wardrobe, etc.  Currently students would classify these as real needs.  Janet asked if this document would be ready to go to the Dean’s Office with the suggested modifications.  John replied in the affirmative and stated that it then should be sent to the Council of Undergraduate Deans and/or Craig Swan.  Kathie suggested that “study abroad” be removed from the list of exceptions since it doesn’t really affect a four year graduation rate.

c.  Other old business
Janet reported that Ken Heller of Physics will be present at our March 11 meeting to discuss the Physics 1201-01 sequence.  She asked members to look over the questionnaire that was distributed and bring any suggestions for change to the next meeting.  John reported that Prof. Heller would also like to know when in our program students would be likely to take this sequence--as sophomores, juniors, or seniors?  This will definitely affect how the courses are taught.  Stu Goldstein stated that he wanted some background concerning why Physics wants this information.  Kathie replied that fall semester about half of the students dropped the course.  However, she feels this was due to the instructor and not the course itself.  Jane questioned the reasoning and stated that she thought the change was due to the fact that Physics faculty wanted to make some positive changes in the way the sequence is taught.

New business

a. Evaluating Directed Research.  Tom Soulen brought this issue to the table and asked what other departments are doing with respect to the contract.  Does this take the form of  a paper, notebooks, etc. in order to fulfill the course requirements?  Students who write papers have  focused projects, while those who don’t end up with bits and pieces.  Leslie Schiff reported that this issue ties in with the report she, Jane and Kathie are working on with respect to undergraduate research opportunities.  As sophomores it may be alright to do “scutwork” in preparation for real research in the junior and senior years.  Leslie stated that their report is ready and we will discuss their proposal at the March 11 meeting.

Announcements

1.   John reported that 5xxx courses are geared toward graduate students in ECAS so there is no course guide information.  We need to discuss this problem.  Janet suggested that perhaps the course guide should contain all courses (or none).  Kathie is currently conducting a web survey of seniors and will include a question concerning the course guide.  If you have suggestions for the survey, send them to Kathie by March 4.  Leslie asked if Kathie would send her survey questions to committee members and Kathie replied that she will send these via e-mail.

2.  Kathie reported that a spring check back with freshmen students is in process.  Her office will be forwarding their names to faculty reps soon.  Leslie replied that this would be great since she can inform students of special opportunities in Microbiology.  Janet stated that Paul Kluge in BMBB pulls down the Biochem majors and sends out opportunity e-mails.  Leslie stated that since student lists change frequently, could Student Services please send the most current list.  Kathie wasn’t sure how much work this would entail, but  Tom Soulen mentioned that when he requested a current list, he had it within 12 hours.  Kathie mentioned that a problem is that Student Services doesn’t get information automatically any more.  Staff need to initiate the process.  Anne Pusey was concerned how these opportunity messages are relayed to Biol majors.  Do these students fall through the cracks?  Kathie replied that that was a good point.  Information that is general in scope should go to Biology News, or have some alternate way to reach all of our students.

3.  John Anderson reported that volunteers are still need for the Northern Stars Leadership Conference Parent’s Luncheon on Saturday, April 6 at McNamara Center.  We need 10 faculty/staff and 10 students to attend.  

4.    Information on portfolios may be viewed at http://portfolio.umn.edu.

5.  The Community College Liaison Committee meeting was held on February 15.  Kathy Ball will report on this at our next meeting.

6.  Two more freshman seminars are proposed for 2002-03.  James Cotner will offer the Botany of Desire and Steven Polasky will offer the Role of Science, Economics and Politics in Environmental Policy.

7.   Now entered on ECAS:  Biol 5910 Special Topics for Teachers:  Concepts in Evolution.

The meeting adjourned at 10:30 a.m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball.
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